EXECUTIVE

24 OCTOBER 2022

PRESENT

Leader of the Council (Councillor Andrew Western), in the Chair.

Councillor C. Hynes Deputy Leader of the Council and Executive Member

for Children's Services

Councillor S. Adshead Executive Member for Environmental Services / Labour

Group Secretary

Councillor K.G. Carter Executive Member for Adult Social Care

Councillor J. Harding Executive Member for Culture, Leisure and Strategic

Partnerships

Councillor E. Patel Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration Councillor T. Ross Executive Member for Finance and Governance Councillor J. Slater Executive Member for Health and Wellbeing and

Equalities

Councillor A.J. Williams Executive Member for Climate Change and Transport

Strategy

Councillor J.A. Wright Executive Member for Housing and Neighbourhoods

Sara Todd Chief Executive

Sara Saleh Deputy Chief Executive Richard Roe Corporate Director of Place

Diane Eaton Corporate Director of Adult Services

Jill McGregor Corporate Director of Children's Services

Dominique Sykes Director of Legal and Governance and Monitoring

Officer

Kevin Meagher Director of Communications

Dave Muggeridge Head of Financial Management

<u>In attendance</u>: Councillors Acton, Blackburn, Chalkin, Butt, Frass, Jerrome, Morgan, Newgrosh, and Whetton.

APOLOGIES

No apologies for absence were received.

39. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

No questions were received.

40. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

No declarations were made.

41. MATTERS FROM COUNCIL OR OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES (IF ANY)

Councillor Acton as Chair of the Scrutiny Committee informed the Committee that the Budget Scrutiny sessions would be held on Tuesday the 29th of November and Thursday the 1st December and invited all none executive members to attend the sessions.

42. UK SHARED PROSPERITY FUND

The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration introduced the report and informed the Committee the total funding to Greater Manchester through the fund would be around £84M with details of £1.8M in funding for Trafford set out within the report. The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration listed the projects detailed within appendix 1 of the report which would receive funding. The Committee were informed by the Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration that a submission detailing the proposed projects had been submitted to the GMCA and to the Government. The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration shared her concerns on the lack of communication received from Government about when the funds would be made available and assured the Committee that the Council had done all they could to secure additional funding for the area. The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration concluded the introduction by thanking the officers within the inclusive economy team who had put the proposals together.

Following the introduction Councillor Butt asked why Trafford had not received an equitable amount of the £27M of funding to be allocated for Greater Manchester for communities and place. In response the Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration informed Councillor Butt that Trafford would receive additional funds the other funding allocations for Greater Manchester and that some of the funds would need to be used to cover administrative costs incurred by the GMCA. The Corporate Director of Place assured the Committee that the funding had been distributed in line with Government Guidance.

Councillor Jerrome asked whether the budget cuts the Council was facing undermined the funding received through the shared prosperity fund. The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration responded to Councillor Jerrome and told him that the funding would be for standalone projects that were separate to the Councils standard budget.

Councillor Blackburn asked whether any follow up work was planned after the conclusion of the projects listed within the report and whether the project manager role which was to be created to deliver the projects would be a fixed term post. In response the Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration stated that the project manager role did not reflect a position within the Council's current structure and was likely to be a fixed term contract. With regards to the follow-on projects the Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration assured the Committee that applications would be made for any additional funding streams which became available for investment in the local communities.

Councillor Blackburn asked the Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration to provide details of the plans for Greening Trafford Park. The Corporate Director of Place gave a brief overview of the projected and agreed to arrange an in-depth briefing of that work with Councillor Blackburn after the meeting.

Councillor Blackburn asked whether any of the funding would be available to improve Kingsway Park. The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration informed Councillor Blackburn that the funding was separate to Council's budget for parks and so would not be available for improvements at Kingsway Park.

Resolved:

- 1) That the report be noted.
- 2) That the Trafford Communities and Place Investment Plan and related projects which have been submitted to the GMCA as part of the Communities and Place Investment Priority of the Shared Prosperity Fund application be approved.
- 3) That authority be delegated to the Corporate Director of Place to make minor amendments to the Communities and Place Investment Plan projects as necessary, in consultation with the Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration.
- 4) That authority be delegated to the Corporate Director of Place to deliver the Communities and Place Investment Plan projects, including engaging external resources, commissioning surveys and any other works required.
- 5) That authority be delegated to the Corporate Director of Place in consultation with the Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration to progress all matters, including submitting projects where required, in relation to the Local Business and People and Skills Investment Priorities.
- 6) That authority be delegated to the Corporate Director of Place to agree and finalise any grant agreement or other legal agreement required in relation to these funds.
- 7) That the Director of Legal and Governance be authorised to finalise and enter into all funding and legal agreements required to implement the above decisions.

43. SOCIAL VALUE CHARTER

The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration introduced the report by stating that by agreeing the Social Value Charter the Council would provide clarity to local businesses and the voluntary and community sector around the coordination of social value activity. Additionally, the social value action plan detailed within the report would provide the means to monitor and drive social value activity across the borough. The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration encouraged local businesses to review the charter and to use it as a guide to aid in identifying ways they could add value to the community.

Councillor Jerrome welcomed the report and asked whether the charter could be broadened to include the reduction of carbon emissions within contracts with providers. In response the Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration stated that the Council already had carbon reduction targets listed within all contracts. The Corporate Director of Place informed the Committee that the council were looking to improve upon the carbon reduction elements within contracts to align with the Council's carbon neutral action plan.

Councillor Blackburn asked how the Council would influence social value within schools and when most all but one of the schools within the borough were

Executive (24.10.22)

academies. The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration clarified that the element of the charter which referred to schools was in relation to encouraging local businesses to be involved with Schools and the Council would support that engagement through the utilisation of the Council's relationships with both parties.

RESOLVED:

- 1) That the report be noted.
- 2) That the Trafford Social Value Charter be approved.
- 3) That the outline draft Social Value Action Plan be approved.

44. PROPOSED CHANGES/SAVINGS TO THE COUNCIL TAX DISCRETIONARY SCHEMES INCLUDING THE COUNCIL TAX SUPPORT SCHEME FROM APRIL 2023

The Executive Member for Finance and Governance introduced the report by informing the Committee that the proposals set out within the report had been to the committee previously and had since been the subject of a public consultation and an equality impact assessment. The Executive Member for Finance and Governance reported there had been no significant changes made to the proposals following the feedback received from the consultation or the outcomes of the equality impact assessment.

RESOLVED:

- 1) That the report be noted.
- 2) That the implementation of the Council Tax Discretionary Scheme changes on the discretionary Empty Property Charges detailed within the report from April 2023 be approved.
- 3) That the introduction of the maximum charge on long term empty properties be approved, subject to the outcome of the Levelling Up and Regeneration Bill.

45. EXECUTIVE'S DRAFT REVENUE BUDGET PROPOSALS 2023/24 AND MTFS 2024/25 - 2025/26

The Executive Member for Finance and Governance introduced the report which contained the draft budget proposals for 2023/24. The Executive Member for Finance and Governance informed the Committee that the gross budget gap for 2023/24 was estimated at £25.82M and the report set out how the Council planned to reduce that gap to £8.52M as of the draft stage.

The Executive Member for Finance and Governance then went through the draft budget informing Members of what each section contained and drawing Members' attention to key elements. Members were informed that section 1 contained the approach to the budget and section 2 set out the financial background. Members' attention was drawn to section 2.2 which set out the impact of austerity measures since 2010 and section 3.2.3 which related to the governments mini budget announced 23rd September 2022. Section 4 of the report set out the measures the Council had identified to reduce the budget gap and sections 5, 6, and 7 set out the robustness and risks associated with school budgets and the capital strategy programme for the years ahead. The Executive Member for Finance and

Governance finished the introduction by assuring the Committee that the Council would deliver a balanced budget for 2022/23 and thanked all the staff members who had been involved in the work on the budget.

Following the introduction Councillor Morgan asked for details to be provided as to what the £3.85M saving listed as realignment of the treasury budget meant. The Head of Financial Management replied to Councillor Morgan informing him that the line in question referred to a bundle of measures related to the Councils debt and investment profile as well as funds held by the Council, which had been impacted by the increase in interest rates. Councillor Morgan was assured that the review of the plans would come back to the Executive later and the measures were in line with the CIPFA prudential code.

Councillor Morgan noted a number of assumptions around income and savings to be achieved within the report and the Councillor asked what the main areas of risk were. Councillor Ross stated that there were individual assumptions which would be picked up within the Scrutiny Process. In response the Executive Member for Finance and Governance informed the Committee that he was particularly concerned about the wide range of impacts caused by inflation, the cost of energy, and the amount the Council would receive through the government settlement. The Executive Member for Finance and Governance assured Members that the Council were looking at measures to close the remaining budget gap but added that he hoped some of the gap would be addressed through additional funding from the government.

Councillor Morgan asked the Executive Member for Finance and Governance whether the decisions being made within the budget would have any impacts upon public safety. The Executive Member for Finance and Governance provided a response stating that the risks which related to the cuts proposed within the budget had been noted but difficult decisions had to be made and welcomed input from all Council Members as well as any interested groups to aid in delivering a balanced budget.

Councillor Jerrome asked the Executive Member for Finance and Governance whether consultation with Members would continue beyond the planned Budget Scrutiny Process. The Executive Member for Finance and Governance expressed that he was more than happy to continue to consult with and involve Councillors in all considerations of the budget up to the point when the budget was agreed.

Councillor Jerrome noted the 50% reduction in parking fees for Council staff within the budget proposals and asked the Executive Member for Finance and Governance whether that was in keeping with the Council's Carbon reduction targets and whether it was fair to all staff. The Executive Member for Finance and Governance thanked Councillor Jerrome for the question and assured the Councillor that his views had been noted. Members were informed by the Executive Member for Finance and Governance that the decision around staff parking fees had been taken to aid the workforce with the current cost of living crisis.

Councillor Blackburn asked the Executive Member for Finance and Governance what the possible changes to staff terms and conditions related to. The Executive

Executive (24.10.22)

Member for Finance and Governance responded that the proposals which were being considered at the time related to the management of staff vacancies across the Council rather than the terms and conditions of the workforce.

Councillor Whetton noted the difficulties the Council faced in producing a balanced budget and asked the Executive Member for Finance and Governance how confident he was that a balanced budget would be delivered given the large number of variables which were still unknown. The Executive Member for Finance and Governance thanked Councillor Whetton for his recognition of the difficulties faced and assured Members that despite those difficulties he was confident a balanced budget would be reached.

The Executive Member for Housing and Neighbourhoods noted section 2.2.5 of the report and welcomed Trafford Joining the F20 lobbying group. The Executive Member for Housing and Neighbourhoods asked Members of the Conservative group to add their support to the planned lobbying efforts. The Leader added his support to the work of the F20 lobbying group and informed Members of the lobbying activity that was planned.

The Leader concluded the discussion of the report and added that the Council had identified savings which would have met and exceeded the original projected budget deficit for the year and that he was confident in the ability of the Council to find the additional funds to meet the outstanding budget gap.

RESOLVED:

- 1) That the report be noted.
- 2) That the 2023/26 proposed budget strategy, including the 2023/24 draft revenue budget and the 2023/27 MTFS be approved.
- 3) That the proposal to increase Council Tax by 2.99% in 2023/24 (comprising 1.0% adult social care precept and 1.99% general increase) and by similar levels for the remaining years of the MTFS 2023/26 be noted.
- 4) That the assumptions made in setting the MTFP in section 3.2 and the degree of uncertainty be noted.
- 5) That the remaining budget gap for the years 2023/24 to 2025/26 be noted.
- 6) That the commentary of the Director of Finance and Systems, the Council's statutory S151 officer, regarding the financial sustainability of the Council in Section 1.6 be noted.
- 7) That the draft proposals are subject to various consultation exercises, further analysis of reserves, savings and income including impact assessments, potential future movements in

core funding and specific grants, revised costings and robustness assessments be noted.

- 8) That the review of the Capital Programme which is ongoing and agrees that no further contractual commitments are made on capital projects which are financed from either capital receipts or borrowing until the current review of the capital programme is completed be noted.
- 9) That the flexible use of capital receipts to support in part the cost of the Modernisation Team in developing the Council's Finance and Change Programme for the next two years be noted.

46. FAIR PRICE FOR CARE RESIDENTIAL AND HOMECARE & NURSING HOMES 2023/24 (CONSULTATION)

The Executive Member for Adult Social Care introduced the report which detailed the Council's recent activity around the fair price for care programme and the fair cost of care. The Executive Member for Adult Social Care informed the Committee that the Council were to revert to the inflationary uplift for prices in line with the outcomes of the fair cost of care exercise. The Committee were assured that the proposed uplift was in keeping with the Council's commitment to the ethical care charter. The Executive Member for Adult Social Care gave a brief overview of the consultation exercise to be carried out as part of the fair price for care work and informed the Committee that a further report on the outcomes of the consolation would be provided in December. The Executive Member for Adult Social Care ended the introduction by outlining the next steps in the fair cost of care work which would be presented to the Committee alongside the provisional Market Stability Plan.

RESOLVED: That the report be noted.

47. GREATER MANCHESTER INTEGRATED CARE PARTNERSHIP

The Chief Executive introduced the report and provided the Committee with a brief overview of its contents. The Chief Executive noted that the report contained a recommendation for the Executive Member for Health Wellbeing and Equalities to be the Council's lead Member on the Integrated Care Partnership with the Leader being appointed as the substitute Member. The Chief Executive provided a summary of the structural changes where the NHS moved from the Clinical Commissioning Groups to a Greater Manchester Integrated Care System. The structural changes which had taken place had necessitated the creation of new governance arrangements, which included the creation of the integrated care partnership.

RESOLVED:

- 1) That the report be noted.
- 2) That the proposal to establish the GM Integrated Care Partnership as a joint committee of the ICB and ten local authorities be approved.
- 3) That the appointment of a member and a substitute member of the authority as members of the GM ICP be approved.

- 4) The authority be delegated to that member and substitute member of the GM ICP, to discharge jointly the functions of the ICP, such functions include the doing of anything which is calculated to facilitate, or is conducive or incidental to, the discharge of any of those functions.
- 5) That the proposed Terms of Reference of the GM ICP be noted.

48. GREATER MANCHESTER JOINT CLEAN AIR SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Executive Member for Climate Change and Transport Strategy gave a brief introduction to the report that had been submitted as part of the agenda. The Executive Member for Climate Change and Transport Strategy informed the Committee of the work that had been undertaken across GM in relation the Clean Air plan and the request within the report which asked for the approval to delegate the Council's Scrutiny function to the joint committee and the Member appointed to the Committee.

Following the introduction Councillor Chalkin asked the Executive Member for Climate Change and Transport Strategy how the party the Council's representative upon the Joint Scrutiny Committee would be decided. The Executive Member for Climate Change and Transport Strategy replied to Councillor Chalkin and explained that it would be decided by GM according to the political proportionality across the Conurbation. The Executive Member for Climate Change and Transport Strategy added that the decision had not yet been reached but that he was attending the Quality Administration Committee the following Wednesday where he would raise the question and provide feedback to Councillor Chalkin.

RESOLVED:

- 1) That the report be noted.
- 2) That the establishment of a GM Clean Air Joint Scrutiny Committee be agreed.
- 3) That the Terms of Reference of the GM Clean Air Joint Scrutiny Committee as set out in Appendix A be agreed.
- 4) That a member and a substitute be appointed to the GM Clean Air Joint Scrutiny Committee.
- 5) That authority be delegated to that member and substitute member of the GM Clean Air Joint Scrutiny Committee, to discharge jointly the functions of the GM Clean Air Scrutiny Committee, such functions as detailed in the report which includes the doing of anything which is calculated to facilitate, or is conducive or incidental to, the discharge of any of those functions.

49. MODERN SLAVERY

The Executive Member for Culture, Leisure, and Strategic Partnerships began the introduction of the report, which was a joint submission with the Executive Member for Health, Wellbeing, and Equality. The Executive Member for Culture, Leisure, and Strategic Partnerships informed the Committee that the government were introducing new measures to ensure public bodies tackled the risks of modern

slavery and part of those measures was that local authorities would be required to publish a modern slavery statement. The report contained a draft of the Council's modern slavery statement which the Committee were being asked to agree. The Executive Member for Culture, Leisure, and Strategic Partnerships spoke about the issue of modern slavery which included slavery, forced servitude, compulsory labour, and human trafficking and disproportionately impacted the more vulnerable people within society. The Executive Member for Health, Wellbeing, and Equalities added that she welcomed the Council's decision to move forward with the publication of the modern slavery statement during the times of economic decline when vulnerable people were being preyed upon.

Councillor Butt noted number 19 in appendix 1 mentioned including the modern slavery statement within the taxi statement of policy and asked the Executive Members whether this was going to be done within the finalising of the taxi policy statement which was underway or if it would be done later. The Executive Member for Culture, Leisure, and Strategic Partnerships thanked Councillor Butt For his question and stated that she would need to speak to the Licensing team and provide a response to Councillor Butt afterwards.

RESOLVED:

- 1) That the report be noted
- 2) That the content of the Trafford Council Modern Slavery statement outlined in the body of the report be approved so that Trafford complies with the requirements implemented in 2021.
- 3) That the intention to implement the 'minimum' recommendations (no 1 to 14 in appendix) and work towards the medium and longterm activity over time with the relevant services be noted.

50. EXCLUSION RESOLUTION

RESOLVED - That the public be excluded from this meeting during consideration of the remaining items on the agenda, because of the likelihood of disclosure of "exempt information" which falls within one or more descriptive category or categories of the Local Government Act 1972, Schedule 12A, as amended by The Local Government (Access to Information) (Variation) Order 2006 and specified on the agenda item or report relating to each such item respectively.

51. LLP PERFORMANCE UPDATE

The Executive Member for Finance and Governance presented the report which related to councils work in Stretford Mall and the surrounding area. The Executive Member for Finance and Governance Informed the Committee of the budgetary position and further updates would be delivered to the Executive on a six-monthly basis.

Councillor Morgan welcomed the report and the related strategy before asking a question regarding the village and leases that had been agreed. The Corporate Director provided a response at the meeting and agreed to provide a more indepth response in writing following the meeting.

RESOLVED:

1) That the report be noted.

Executive (24.10.22)

2) That the trading positions of the three LLP's and the impact this will have on Council resources over the course of the next three years during redevelopment be noted.

The meeting commenced at 6.31 pm and finished at 7.23 pm